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The year 2008 marked the 100th anniversary of Russian cinema and the 110th 
anniversary of Sergei Eisenstein’s birth – this doubly significant date 
reinforces the historical and symbolic connection between the life and fate of 
one of the most committed theoreticians and radical practitioners of the 
moving image and the development of this new medium itself. On such 
occasions cinema scholars around the world tend to engage in a re-
assessment and re-interpretation of Eisenstein’s heritage with heightened 
vigour as a range of publications on the occasions of both Eisenstein’s 
ninetieth and one hundred anniversaries demonstrate. 1 I do believe however 
that there are some substantial reasons to carry on with such a work of re-
evaluation apart from the urge to continue an honourable tradition. The 
overall assessment of Eisenstein’s theory and practice – as one that so 
powerfully embodied art and political dynamics – continues to generate 
controversy. Our position at the end of the first decade of the twenty-first 
century delivers the advantage of a broader perspective on some overarching 
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Eisenstein Rediscovered Ian Christie and Richard Taylor, eds. (1993) London: 
Routledge; Eisenstein at 100: A Reconsideration Al La Valley and Barry P. Scherr, 
eds. (2001) New Brunswick: Rutgers UP. 
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tendencies, threads and developments within the complex political, 
philosophical and aesthetic tapestry of the previous century and a context for 
a more nuanced and balanced understanding of Eisenstein’s opus. A 
substantial time has now passed since the communist project in Russia – to 
which Eisenstein’s cinematic practice and theoretical work have traditionally 
been closely tied – failed. Nevertheless, Eisenstein’s heritage continues to 
fascinate viewers across the world and inform cinema scholars of various 
schools and orientations. It is also only during this past decade that 
Eisenstein’s writings such as Montage have begun to be published in their 
uncut, uncensored forms (2000). His late magnum opus Method finally came 
to light in 2002, allowing a broad audience to see Eisenstein’s heritage in a 
more complete and internally complex form than ever before. In the light of 
these new developments the present paper questions and challenges the 
understanding of Eisenstein’s position as, in the words of Annette Michelson, 
‘indissolubly linked to the project of the construction of socialism’ (1999, 
85). This point of view has been almost universally shared in Eisenstein 
scholarship: from Marie Seton (1978) to Jacques Aumont (1987), from 
Kristin Thompson (1981) to Ian Christie (1993) and from David Bordwell 
(1993) to Anna Bohn (2003). This article argues that the relations between 
Eisenstein’s thought and Soviet ideology should be re-examined and 
problematised and that it is more constructive to think about them in terms 
of an overlap – at most – rather than the former expressing the latter. 
Furthermore, it demonstrates that the relation between Eisenstein’s theorising 
and cinematic practice has an even more complex nature. Following the 
valorisation of the category of event in continental philosophy towards the 
end of the twentieth century and a recent re-invigoration in the field of 
utopian studies, I suggest that Eisenstein’s theory and practice should be 
located between these two almost diametrically opposed concepts – utopia 
and event – and argue that it is in the field produced by the tension between 
these two concepts that Eisenstein can be seen to operate. I argue that while 
at the core of Eisenstein’s theorizing was a set of utopian ideas his directorial 
practice was concerned essentially with the possibility of modelling the event: 
a radical break or something new coming into the world beyond any 
historical particularity.  

However, the utopian vision that informed Eisenstein’s political and 
philosophical view was of a different scope and larger scale than the one 
articulated by the ideologues of communism, just as his practice as a director 
had a broader focus than that of a prophet and poet of the revolution. To 
demonstrate this, the idea of unity which formed the kernel of Eisenstein’s 
utopian theorising is further examined in its relation to official Soviet 
ideology, the Russian philosophical tradition and the resonance it has in 
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contemporary political scholarship. Further, the event-ness of Eisenstein’s 
cinematography is discussed through reference to philosophical sources from 
Mikhail Bakhtin and Hanna Arendt to Jean-Luc Nancy and Slavoj Žižek. It 
can be said – on a metatheoretical level – that, using Eisenstein’s own words, 
a ‘leap of thought’ (1964, 61-70) is needed to account for the paradoxical 
relation between Eisenstein’s utopian theorising and practice, a leap that 
reiterates, however, the question that Frederic Jameson positions so 
resolutely at the centre of any productive discussion of utopia, politics and 
art. A question of:  

 
how works that posit the end of history can offer any usable historical 
impulses, how works which aim to resolve all political differences can 
continue in any sense to be political, how texts designed to overcome 
the needs of the body can remain materialistic, and how visions of the 
‘epoch of rest’ (Morris) can energise and compel us to action (Jameson, 
2005, xiv). 
 

 

The Idea of Unity and Eisenstein’s Utopian Theorising 

With regard to Eisenstein, ‘utopia’ has come to define a broad range of 
phenomena. On the one hand, it can refer to an alleged megalomaniacal 
tendency to usurp power using artistic means following a recent proposal by 
Boris Groys (1992) that the Russian avant-garde had first heralded and 
prepared Socialist Realism and then suicidally mutated into it , an argument 
that was extended to Eisenstein’s work by Alexandr Zholkovsky (1996). On 
the other, any of Eisenstein’s positively coloured projects can be described as 
utopian. Oksana Bulgakova’s (1997) book Sergej Eisenstein – drei Utopien 
demonstrates this tendency grouping Eisenstein’s ideas – ranging from 
creating a spherical book to filming under conditions of total transparency in 
his famous ‘Glass House Project’ – under the category of utopia.  

The present article insists on more critical use of the concept of utopia 
by addressing both its constructive potential and limitations. It locates the 
utopian kernel of Eisenstein’s work in his theorising, and in particular links it 
with the elaboration of the idea of unity. Further, the idea of unity is 
examined within the context of the ‘biological paradigm’ in Russian 
philosophical thought of the ninetieth century on the one hand, and on the 
other its relevance to significant political debates of the end of the twentieth 
century centring on the issue of the animal/human distinction as a basis for 
exclusion/inclusion in political dynamics. This analysis tries to reveal the 
fundamental contradiction between Eisenstein’s philosophical and aesthetic 
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position and the position of the Soviet state, a contradiction in regard to 
which Eisenstein’s revolutionary rhetoric obscures, rather than reveals, the 
degree of overlap.  

In 1943 Eisenstein famously noted, ‘If I were an objective observer, I 
would say about myself – this author seems to be captivated by one idea, one 
theme, one sjuzet’ (2002, 226). And the content of this theme was unity 
itself: ‘Unity as my leit-motif’(ibid.). Nothing, of course, could have given 
more support to the argument that Eisenstein was merely articulating ‘an 
ideological theme that is particularly important in Stalinist society’ (Aumont 
1987, 69) from the characteristic position of Stalinist dialectics. In light of 
the publication of Eisenstein’s later texts the issue proves to be far more 
complex as the particular elaboration of the theme of unity, the whole 
conceptual richness behind the idea, proves that it was not a point of 
transparent convergence between Eisenstein and the official Soviet ideology 
but rather reveals a significant, even fundamental, discrepancy. While unity, 
as the Bolsheviks’ slogan, referred to eradication of differences and erasure of 
historical memory, for Eisenstein it had quite a different connotation. His 
vision of the future was inextricably linked to a vision of the past: he 
searched for an organic unity of human beings in their biological origins and 
their wider natural surroundings; he looked back at the archaic social 
structure of a classless society as an ideal model and dreamt it could be re-
created; he lamented the fragmentation of knowledge and insisted that a 
holistic approach should be re-established; he imagined books created in the 
shape of a sphere where the very geometry of the shape would insure the 
interconnectedness of various streams of information (Eisenstein, 2002).  

Personal, directorial and theoretical interests intertwined closely in 
Eisenstein’s work. Moreover, as Yampolsky (1999, 59) noted, Eisenstein 
tended to use theory as a tool in his ego-synthesising activity. As Eisenstein’s 
unprecedentedly candid self–analysis in the still un-published diaries reveals, 
the issue of unity had a highly personal autobiographical significance for 
him: in his comments on Method’s chapter ‘The Author and his Theme’ 
written on 22/12/1947 – a few months before his death – he linked his 
longing for unity with an early traumatic experience amidst the 
disintegration of his family: 

 
Author’s infantilism: 
Attaching himself by artificial psychological means to the stage before 

the destruction of the family – the stage of unity. (Having seen what 
becomes of marriage in the divorce burlesque drama of his parents [...] 
the basis for the author’s central, artistic attitude – Idée fixe upon 
Unity.) 
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And re–creation of this unity in every detail of all of his projects. 
(RGALI, fond 1923, 2-256) 
 

This comment shows the deep influence of psychoanalytic thinking on 
Eisenstein, both in his theorizing and his self-analysis. It is clear that at this 
point the various vectors of his activity intersected and overlapped.  

However, the broader theoretical context of Eisenstein’s theorising of 
unity is revealed most clearly in his unfinished exploration Method, whose 
overriding goal was to formulate the major laws of art which would be 
applicable to art criticism and analysis and be used by artists as tools in 
producing maximally effective works of art. 

Unlike his earlier period of preoccupation with montage, which is often 
and legitimately aligned with structural analysis, Method can be seen as a 
departure from and critique of structuralism. The distinct feature of the 
approach adopted by Eisenstein in Method is his consistent and determinant 
historicism, with equal attention given to the synchronic and the diachronic 
aspects of works of art. At the core of the elaboration of Method Eisenstein 
positioned what he called Grundproblem, the German term he used to define 
the central problem of art which he saw as a paradoxical coexistence of two 
dimensions in the work of art: logical and sensuous, cognitive and emotional, 
rational and irrational, conscious and unconscious. Eisenstein suggested that 
the ‘laws’ regulating the psychological operation of various evolutionary 
stages were crystallised in brain structures and mechanisms which remain 
present in later stages of development. The human mind operates on several 
evolutionary levels simultaneously. Eisenstein further hypothesised that in 
general, a work of art is congruent with properties of the world and of 
human consciousness: ‘The basic structure of consciousness is exactly the 
same in its organization as my formula of two indissolubly united parts as a 
foundation for the dialectical organization of image’ (fond 1923, 2-256). 
Moreover, art is effective because the laws of form are determined by the 
laws of earlier forms of human psychological functioning, which he variously 
defined as archaic, pre-logical or magical.  

The scandalous and terrifying perspective which such interpretation of 
art effectiveness opened for Eisenstein was a possibility of regression – since 
it appeared to him that ‘through its form art pushes both its creator and the 
person who perceives it into the deepest abyss of primitive barbarism, which 
should be rightly positioned next to alcoholism, to the earlier mental 
retardation (under the catchy Latin nickname dementia praecox, which 
sounds just like cock-fighting) or ominous schizophrenia’ (2002, 135). 
Contemplation of such a possibility led to the second profound crisis in 
Eisenstein’s understanding of the role and functions of art and his own 
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position as an artist. (The first was experienced in the twenties when art 
appeared to him as a ‘fictive’ activity delivering just ‘imagined’ experiences 
and solution to real problems (ibid., 129-140).) The second crisis, which 
caused no less pain than the first, pushed Eisenstein even further in his search 
for unity. As he wrote in 1943: ‘And for this rupture of contradictions that 
torture me there is, no doubt, a higher unity, the unity that thread them 
together!’ (ibid., 137). The crisis was resolved by Eisenstein through a 
definition of art as the synthesis of regressive and progressive lines, where the 
logical – content overcomes and sublates the pre-logical laws of form.  

It is in this context that Eisenstein not only invokes the idea of unity 
but links it with an image of a classless society, another principal component 
of his utopian theorising. Among various preparatory notes for Method there 
is a file entitled ‘Utopias’, started on 24/12/1937. In these materials 
Eisenstein tried to systematize various utopian models, starting with the 
following list: ‘Plato. Spartacus programme. Christ. Campanella. Thomas 
More. French Revolution (1832-1848-1870). Russo. Saint Simone. Robert 
Owen. Fourier. Balzac (Peasants). Etienne Cabet. Curiosa: H.G. Wells. 
Jerome K. Jerome. King Gillette 1898’(fond 1923, 2-256). Eisenstein 
approached these various models according to a nostalgic lamentation for the 
society of the past, allegedly based on principles of fairness and equality, and 
the imperative of re-creating it in the future.  

However, the archaic stage of classlessness interested Eisenstein not 
only in its social aspect, but also because, from his point of view, it 
correlated with a specific psychological functioning, where the non-
differentiated character of both came to the fore. It is in this sense that 
Eisenstein argued that the method of art itself should be modelled on the 
ideal of classlessness: ‘the method of art as an image of social ideal at all 
times (classlessness as highest ahead and deepest back)’(quoted in Kleiman, 
2002, 25). As Method reveals, the classless stage represented for Eisenstein a 
structure in which art form could be modelled in accordance with his thesis 
that every ‘law of form’ can be related to its evolutionary predecessor. His 
attention to classlessness was congruent with his analysis of the ‘ways of 
regress’ and ‘shifts in time’ which he explored in Method and which included 
inner speech, ‘magical thinking’, ‘MutterliebsVersenkung’ (the urge to return 
to the womb), androgynies as well as rhythmic organisation of biological 
processes and the protoplasmic state.2  

                                                
 
2 Each of these mechanisms Eisenstein discusses in details in Method, Kniga I 
(2002a): see part II, ‘Grundproblem’ (140-250) and part III, ‘Shifts in Time’( 250-
333). 
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Developing this logic Eisenstein was following not so much the logic of 
psychoanalysis, but was expanding the ‘biological paradigm’ that had been 
prominent in both academic and artistic circles in Russia for almost two 
centuries. Since the late eighteenth century, German thinking, such as 
Goethe’s morphological theories and parallel aesthetic concepts and 
philosophy of a unified nature as elaborated by Shelling, exerted a powerful 
influence on Russian intellectuals. Likewise, Lamarckian ideas were 
widespread and popular, which prepared the intellectual ground for an 
enthusiastic embrace of the main tenets of Darwin’s theory. The influence of 
a biological paradigm went far beyond the natural sciences and was felt both 
in Russian philosophical thought and aesthetics. At various points the 
‘biological paradigm’ influenced powerfully the works of such artists and 
poets as Mikhail Matushin, Nikolay Kulbin, David Burlik, Vasily Kandinski, 
and Velimir Khebnikov who all shared a vision of a world in continuous 
evolution and they hoped to achieve transcendence through the application 
of pure rationality (Douglas, 1984, 153).  

The resonance of evolutionary discourse changed radically after the 
October Revolution. While Marxist emphasis on linear, progressive, 
cumulative development became dominant, and the notions of vitalism, flux 
and the possibility of regress were pushed out of official scholarship, for the 
Russian intelligentsia it was precisely the latter that came to the fore in the 
nightmare of the growing power of the dictatorship of proletariat. It is 
against this background that the full menacing extent of the possibility of 
regress that obsessed Eisenstein should be considered. And Eisenstein was not 
alone in his tortured contemplation of the shifting borders between human 
and animal, progression and regression. Similarly, evolutionary issues 
preoccupied one of the most significant poets of the Russian ‘silver age’, Osip 
Mandelstam, culminating in his poem ‘Lamarck’ (1932), where the author, 
guided by Lamarck, traces the evolutionary development backwards, 
contemplating the possibility of the loss of human as such. Around the same 
time the transformation of human /animal also came to occupy a dominant 
place in the work of another major figure of the avant-garde in Russia – 
painter Pavel Filonov (1883 - 1941), whom Nicoletta Misler called ‘a master 
of metamorphosis’ (1994, 25) acknowledging the disturbing power of the 
hybrid human/animal images in his paintings. From a more ironic angle the 
issue of human/animal transformation was raised earlier by Mikhail 
Bulgakov in his much celebrated novel A Dog’s Heart (1925), which 
described a rapid and problematic case of street dog’s evolution into a 
revolutionary proletarian.  

However, unlike Bulgakov, who presented the bestial processes of the 
Bolshevik revolution and terror in a rather literal way, Eisenstein, Filonov 
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and Mandelstam made a more complex, nuanced and ambiguous move – 
they problematised the border between human and animal in general. The 
valorisation of the human/animal distinction in philosophical thought 
towards the end of the twentieth century and a critique of political 
philosophy developed by such thinkers as Giorgio Agamben, allows us to see 
this tendency in a new and more worrying light. In Man and Animal: The 
Open Agamben assigns enormous significance to the issue of the 
human/animal distinction:  

Perhaps not only theology and philosophy but also politics, ethics, and 
jurisprudence are drawn and suspended in the difference between man and 
animal. The cognitive experiment at issue in this difference ultimately 
concerns the nature of man – or, more precisely, the production and 
definition of this nature; it is an experiment de hominis natura. When the 
difference vanishes and the two terms collapse upon each other – as seems to 
be happening today – the difference between being and nothing, licit and 
illicit, divine and demonic also fades away, and in its place something 
appears for which we seem to lack even a name (2004, 22).   

Agamben argues that the terrifying prospect of radical exclusion makes 
us continuously deny the ambiguous nature of our own beings and sets in 
action an ‘anthropological machine,’ which ‘Insofar as the production of 
man through the opposition man/animal, human/inhuman, is at stake [...] 
necessarily functions by the means of an exclusion (which is also always 
already a capturing) and an inclusion (which is always already an 
exclusion)’(ibid., 83). According to Agamben bringing the anthropological 
machine to a ‘standstill’ requires the reciprocal suspension of the two terms 
human and animal. Then the anthropological machine would ‘no longer 
articulate nature and man in order to produce the human through the 
suspension and capture of inhuman’ (ibid.).  

In the light of Agamben’s critique and continuous discussion of 
biopolitics by such philosophers as Roberto Esposito, Agnes Heller, Antonio 
Negri and Michael Hardt, the Grundproblem of Eisenstein acquires an added 
significance. The issue of the human/animal distinction was placed forcefully 
by Eisenstein at the very centre of this problematics. It can be further argued 
that the exploration of Grundproblem by Eisenstein also entailed the 
rethinking of the definition of a border between human and animal which led 
to the growing emphasis on its ambiguous, shifting and porous character. 
Furthermore, Eisenstein’s insistence on unity can be read as an attempt to 
think through the possibility of suspending a distinction between human and 
animal, and it is precisely this critical move that could have made his 
theorising radically incompatible with the ideology of the Soviet state, a state 
in which the ever narrowing spiral of inclusion/exclusion finally suffocated 
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the system itself, and where a state of exception had become the norm for 
seventy years – from October revolution of 1917 until the collapse of the 
Soviet sate at the end of 1980s. In this context Eisenstein’s idea of unity of 
evolutionary duration and cosmic scope not only articulated a utopian vision 
of a different level and direction from the vision of the Bolsheviks, but clearly 
had a critical, destabilising, and subversive impact. It resonates more closely 
with Agamben’s not less utopian vision of the ‘oikonomia of salvation’(ibid., 
19) that promises to reconcile the animal with the human beyond history and 
beyond the biopolitical hierarchy: an idea which threatens any kind of 
totalitarian order.  

 
 

Film Form: Utopian Constraints and Anti-Utopian Attractions 

What was the relation between the utopian vision of Eisenstein the 
theoretician and Eisenstein the director? This issue needs a closer 
examination, since the latter does not directly reflect the former. In general, 
the artistic embodiment or modelling of utopian ideas is notoriously 
problematic. Utopian thinking, which strives to unleash the imagination 
inexorably leads to a paradoxical effect when an attempt is made to depict it, 
which allowed Terry Eagleton to define utopia as the most self-undermining 
art form (2003, 24).  

The problem with modelling utopia stems not only from the 
inescapable limits of the imagination in its struggle to jump outside of itself, 
but from a peculiar philosophical and temporal position that a textual 
realisation of utopia establishes. In Frederic Jameson’s words such a 
realisation brings with it ‘closure in space, closure in time, the closure of the 
Utopian community and its position beyond history, or at least beyond 
Marx’s ‘pre-history’ as we know it’ (2005, 202). The vision born out of a 
desire for change paradoxically deprives its depiction of the energy needed to 
implement such change. In an attempt to resolve this paradox, and to outline 
a way in which the constructive potential of utopian thinking can be utilised, 
Jameson suggests that utopias should be analysed along two dimensions: 
utopia as a programme and utopia as an impulse. It is from this position that 
the role of utopia in Eisenstein’s theory and practice taken together can be 
unpacked. While Eisenstein’s theorising was loaded with utopian 
programming, his cinematic output did not embody a utopian vision on a 
representational level – rather, it embodied its energetic impulse. It is in order 
to develop this argument, that the article further proceeds to examine the 
overall vector of Eisenstein’s filmography on the thematic level arguing, at 
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first sight paradoxically, that the latter is determined not by the logic of 
utopia, but by the logic of event.  

With the possible exception of Old and New (1929) where utopia 
infuses all levels of the film: from the title, through the fiction and the 
elements of narrative to the idyllic representation of sovkhoz, and is 
particularly notable in the scene featuring Marfa’s dream of a prosperous 
new future, Eisenstein did not model utopia in terms of social order, space or 
time. His other films, which are thematically tied to the various stages in 
Russian history – from the revolutionary trilogy of Strike (1924), Potemkin 
(1925), and October (1927), to the unification of Russia depicted in 
Alexandr Nevsky (1938), and the consolidation of power represented in Ivan 
the Terrible (1944/1946) – reflect the dynamics of these historical 
developments as unavoidably intertwined with violence, too profoundly 
marked by controversies, affected by contingencies and containing within 
themselves too many seeds of potential catastrophe, to be aligned with 
utopian resolution.  

But the greatest discrepancy within any kind of utopian modelling that 
Eisenstein’s films deliver is related to the treatment of time and event. Utopia 
closes time and becomes uneventful. This tendency was very well embodied 
in the art of Socialist Realism – the art of ‘realised utopia’ as it is sometimes 
called. But nothing can be further removed from the stagnant and fossilised 
world of the embodied utopian vision of Socialist Realism than the worlds of 
Eisenstein’s films, whose focus was invariably on the dynamics of becoming 
rather than on the perfection of the final form. 

This stems not only from Eisenstein’s focus on historical events, which 
has been widely acknowledged by scholars, but from a unique understanding 
of historicism that Eisenstein developed and implemented, and which was 
inextricable linked with the main ideas of Method. Not only does what was 
normally presented as historical background for the actions of human 
protagonists come to the foreground in his films, but also, the internal logic 
of events, the general historical laws that reveal themselves in these 
developments, is scrutinised, while at the same time the singularity of their 
occurrence is addressed through the overall dynamics of the film.  

While Potemkin was more tightly linked to a particular historical event 
at least at the level of narrative, Strike was explicitly designed by Eisenstein 
as a composite image of several historical strikes across Russia. Although the 
action was based upon the 1903 strikes at Rostov-na-Donu and the closing 
title refers to a number of strikes that took place in Russia between 1903 and 
1915, the image was abstracted from any geographical or historical 
particularity. As Bordwell observed ‘Strike becomes an anatomy of the forces 
at work throughout several critical moments of Russian labour’s struggle for 
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socialism’ (1993, 51). Interestingly, however, in producing Strike Eisenstein 
also drew inspiration from D.W. Griffith’s Intolerance (1916), where the 
inter-title caption of the industrial strike sequence was ‘Story of Today,’ a 
reference, which, despite Eisenstein’s overall critical appraisal of Griffith’s 
ideological position, most likely resonated deeply with Eisenstein’s historical 
inclinations and fed into his tendency to generalise beyond national borders.3  

Outlining the broader perspective with regard to the issue of 
generalisation, Naum Kleiman hypothesises in his article ‘What Modelled 
Eisenstein’s Art?’ that Eisenstein’s revolutionary trilogy was concerned not 
with the depiction of particular historical events as they had unfolded in 
Russia, but modelled a revolution and a strike in general (2004). Apart from 
the references to Eisenstein’s theoretical inclinations, such a hypothesis can 
be supported by a close inter-textual analysis of these films. Being a master of 
intertextualtiy, Eisenstein packed his films with allusion to figures, events 
and past developments. For example, in October one can find numerous 
details that link the events of 1917 in Russia with the French revolutions of 
1789 and 1830. Among them is the little figure of Hugo’s Gavroche on the 
barricades; the images of ‘two Napoleons’ – the real Napoleon and Kerensky, 
the head of the failed temporary government between the February and 
October revolutions; references to Zola’s Germinal but, most importantly, 
the climactic moment of the Revolution, the storming of the Winter Palace, 
was staged by Eisenstein more along the lines of the storming the Bastille, 
rather than reflecting anything that happened in Petrograd.4  

At this point we might recall Marx’s famous remark that the French 
revolution itself appeared on the stage of history in a Roman costume (Marx, 
1913). Hannah Arendt attributed enormous significance to this statement as 
one hinting at the common dynamics of revolutions in the modern age, 
which she saw as a symptom of, and reaction to the decline of political 
foundations in the West. From her point of view ‘the revolutions of the 
modern age appear like gigantic attempts to repair these foundations, to 
renew the broken thread of tradition, and to restore, through founding new 
political bodies, what for so many centuries had endowed the affairs of men 
with some measure of dignity and reason’ (1961, 139-140). Arendt’s 
approach detaches the analysis of revolution from the dynamics of class 

                                                
 
3 For the powerful influence of Intolerance on Eisenstein see Ronald Bergan (1999), Sergei 
Eisenstein: A Life in Conflict. 
4 For a detailed discussion of deviation from historical account in October see 
Robert. A. Rosenstone ‘October as History’ in Rethinking History, (2001) 5:2, pp. 
255–274. 
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struggle in one particular country and considers it within a larger historical 
and geographical framework. Such a politico-philosophical analysis seems to 
be consistent with Eisenstein’s focus on enduring historical tendencies, on 
generalisation, on the underlying mechanics, which can bring about 
revolution as such, beyond any historical particularity.  

Eisenstein’s treatment of revolutionary events further resonates with 
Derrida’s emphasis on ‘messianic promise’ of Marxism. While many scholars 
try to link Eisenstein’s position with orthodox soviet Marxism, Marxism 
itself can be read in many various ways – as Derrida’s analysis undertaken in 
Specters of Marx persuasively demonstrates. Marxism can be taken up not 
only as a radical critique, but also as what Derrida defines – and tries to 
recover so passionately in his work – as a messianic promise: ‘this 
eschatological relation to the to-come of an event and of a singularity, of an 
alterity that cannot be anticipated’ (2006, 81-82). While Eisenstein’s films 
are customarily interpreted as depicting the proletariat revolution and other 
historical events informed by the notion of class struggle, Eisenstein’s optic 
might have had a larger zoom-lens: taken together his opus can be described 
as concerned with radical interruption and break, with discontinuity and 
contingency, with the coming of something absolutely new in the world and 
the surprise of this coming.  

As such Eisenstein’s work can be seen to be in tune with what Slavoj 
Žižek defines as the main trend of the twentieth century philosophy and 
science: the ‘shift from substantial Reality to (different forms of) Event’ 
(Žižek 2006, 167). Žižek points out that this paramount tendency culminates 
in the work of ‘the three contemporary philosophers’: Heidegger, Deleuze 
and Badiou who, albeit in different forms, deploy the definition of Event that 
‘stands for historicity proper (the explosion of New) versus historicism’ 
(Žižek 2006, 167).  

Contrary to the famous remark made by Bazin that ‘Montage as used 
by Kuleshov, Eisenstein, or Gance did not give us the event; it alluded to it’ 
(1967, 25) from my perspective Eisenstein’s efforts can be seen as an attempt 
to model Event. Event, however, in the sense which the term has acquired 
towards the end of the twentieth century, and which not only has a capital E, 
but which has shifted its emphasis from representation to rupture. From this 
philosophical ground Eisenstein’s overriding goal can be seen as an attempt 
to capture this explosion of New, to map forces that in their dynamics can 
create a possibility for a change, to juxtapose the repetitiveness of description 
(historicism) with the singularity of occurrence (historicity proper). And it is 
through the analysis of form, to the laws of which Eisenstein paid so much 
attention and for which he was mercilessly criticised by his Soviet opponents, 
that this can be demonstrated. Contrary to Eisenstein’s proclaimed 
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determination to subordinate form to content, at close examination, form 
happens to be less closely tied to the relatively straightforward narratives, 
exceeding and subverting them at every turn.  

 
From Film Form to Film Sense: Eisenstein’s Cinema as a Modelling of Event. 

A periodisation of early control versus late Eisensteinian excess has emerged 
following a detailed elaboration of this category in a neoformalist analysis of 
Ivan the Terrible by Kristin Thompson (1981). The early stage is understood 
as encompassing the more rigid principle of montage as an organising 
principle of both theory and practice. The distinction might prove to be not 
so strict, moreover, both montage and excess can be considered as different 
means to achieve the same end – namely, to create a polysemous structure, 
which bears directly in my view, on the event-ness of Eisenstein’s cinema.  

Aumont observed that the tendency of ‘heaping things up 
quantitatively’ (1987, 71) was prominent in Eisenstein’s output very early on, 
both in theory and in practice, as it is obvious, for example, in both the 
construction and analysis of sequences from Battleship Potemkin which 
Eisenstein undertook in his 1934 article ‘Film Language’ (1964a).Two other 
films from Eisenstein’s revolutionary trilogy, Strike and October, were 
similarly perceived as structurally complex and were criticised by Eisenstein’s 
Soviet opponents, led by Lenin’s wife Krupskaya, not only for formalism but 
for excessiveness (peregrugennost). Proletarian viewers might have found the 
rapid pace of images hard to follow, let alone interpret (Lebedev, 1947). In 
fact, Eisenstein’s early films are full of excesses of every kind – from the 
animal alter-egos of Strike’s protagonists through to the geometric 
complexity of Potemkin (evident in the contrast of horizontal and vertical, of 
circular and angular, of light and shadow, and odd and even), to sculptural, 
architectural and metaphorical excess in October, these films deliver a mass 
of signs, an avalanche of stimuli that the screen itself finds hard to contain.  

However, it can be argued that excess in Eisenstein’s early films is 
embedded not only on a visual level – in the quantity, speed and visual 
richness of shots – but is also foregrounded by the very principle of montage. 
Montage, with all its tightly organised and controlled technology from its 
inception, aimed at capturing the unrepresentable. As Viach. Ivanov 
commented, Eisenstein has demonstrated through the use of montage how 
the transition from representation to notion is carried out, or how through 
the syntactic sequence of two graphical representations a visually 
unrepresentable meaning is produced (1976, 149-154). The observation is all 
the more valuable since it shows the limitations of analogy between film and 
language, which Ivanov, working at the time within the confines of the 
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semiotic paradigm, has articulated and reinforced. While so much emphasis 
has been put on how montage editing can lead to the realisation of one 
particular theme or idea there is also another possibility – a far less explored 
and appreciated one – of it opening up a way for a range of interpretations 
and associations. The polysemous nature of montage juxtaposed with its 
didactic intention to convey a message can be thought of as the greatest 
aporia and simultaneously the greatest potential of montage. Eisenstein 
himself was convinced that, ‘A shot will never become a letter, but remains a 
polysemous hieroglyph’ (1964a, 46).  

However, it is excess within the shots rather than that produced 
between shots that has been primarily recognised by scholars so far. In her 
analysis Kristin Thompson focuses on excess in the mise-en-scène of Ivan the 
Terrible, but limits herself to a listing of instances and admits that: ‘I can do 
no more than indicate; a systematic analysis is impossible’ (1981, 140). 
Echoing Thompson’s conclusions Anne Nesbett has recently argued that the 
key feature of Ivan the Terrible in terms of form is its repetition per se and 
that the excessive motifs that dominate the film serve an ornamental 
function, indulging and reflecting this ‘compulsion to repeat’ (2003, 206). 
Clearly, this line of reasoning leaves the deeper ideological and philosophical 
implications of Eisensteinian filmic excess unexplored. The theorisation of 
excess by Eisenstein’s compatriot Mikhail Bakhtin who was working at the 
same time as Eisenstein, albeit, regrettably, unknown to him, proves to be 
more instructive here.  

Bakhtin argued that temporal closure or openness in the work of art 
bears directly on the issue of freedom and ethical responsibility and that 
excess has a central position in this dynamic. Extending Bakhtin’s 
considerations, Garry Soul Morson has recently introduced the notion of 
‘sideshadowing’: a form of literary excess whose presence can be felt even 
more conspicuously in cinema – this ‘kingdom of shadows’ as Maxim Gorky 
once called it (1988, 25). Morson outlines the role of ‘sideshadowing’ in the 
following way: 

In an open universe, the illusion is inevitability itself. Alternatives 
always abound, and, more often than not, what exists need not have existed. 
Something else was possible, and sideshadowing is used to create a sense of 
that ‘something else’. Instead of casting a foreshadow from the future, it casts 
a shadow ‘from the side’, that is, from the other possibilities. [...] Side 
shadows conjure the ghostly presence of might-have-beens or might-bes. 
While we see what did happen, we also see the image of what else could have 
happened. In this way, the hypothetical shows through the actual and so 
achieves its own shadowy kind of existence in the text (1994, 118).  
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Sideshadowing therefore defies the concept of inevitability and 
‘restores the possibility of possibility’ (ibid., 119), it demonstrates the excess 
of potentialities over actualities, and it relies on a ‘concept of time as a field 
of possibilities’(ibid., 199). Sideshadowing, thus, operates as a central device 
making one final interpretation impossible in principle.  

Eisensteinian excess can be thought of as providing constant 
sideshadowing, and destabilises the relatively simple narratives of his films. 
From sculptural excess in October to scriptural excess in the frescoes in Ivan 
the Terrible these elements achieve much more than ornamentation of the 
background. It is precisely by being juxtaposed with the biblical images that 
Ivan’s claims to power become problematised, and can be read not so much 
as strength, but as hubris. Similarly, by playing out the culmination of 
October Revolution against the architectural and sculptural excesses of the 
Winter Palace, the true significance of that event is questioned and 
undermined, bringing to mind not a dissimilar treatment of the Winter 
Palace, now housing the Hermitage Museum, by Sokurov in Russkiy 
Kovcheg/The Russian Ark (2002). Just like Eisenstein who had become lost 
in that ‘rally of statues in the porcelain shop’ according to an ironic comment 
by Victor Schklovsky (1985, 113), in The Russian Ark the director, the 
narrator and viewers all get lost in the labyrinth of the Winter palace – which 
stands as an embodiment of Russian history, more powerful and enduring, as 
we can now see, than the October Revolution.  

Excess in Eisenstein’s films acquires therefore an added significance as 
a means of subverting structural and temporal closure, of cracking the 
superficial mould of an imposed ideology, and of imbuing his cinema with a 
real potentiality. From this point of view, it is more productive to think not 
about excess, as the term itself carries the meaning of something not 
necessary to the filmic structure, something which may or may not be there, 
but rather of ‘surplus’. The meaning of Eisenstein’s films can thus be defined 
not as a circumscribed or linear construct, but as a field, pulsating with 
possibilities. By foregrounding the characteristics of contingency, 
incompleteness and openness such an understanding would further allow an 
approach to one of the most important issues in relation to the cinema of 
Eisenstein: the vexed issue of freedom.  

Freedom is one of the notions that does not sit very comfortably with 
Eisenstein’s researchers perhaps due to Eisenstein’s own military rhetoric of 
hitting the spectator’s psyche with the ‘Cine-Fist’ which contributed to the 
perception that he was much more concerned with conquering rather than 
liberating his audience. Eisenstein’s take on the issue of art’s effectiveness is 
often reduced to the concept of a ‘montage of attractions’ introduced in his 
1923 manifesto of the same title, which is then unpacked along an analogy 



Film-Philosophy 15.1  2011 

 
 

 
Film-Philosophy | ISSN: 1466-4615   
 

 

155 

with the Pavlovian stimulus-response model, further contributing to the 
image of Eisenstein as a cold manipulator of viewers’ emotions. However, 
while Pavlov’s reflexology did exert some influence on Eisenstein, he quickly 
moved away from these concepts towards notions of pathos and ekstasis 
which not only leave considerably more space to address freedom in his 
theory and art, but actively ground such concepts. Already while working on 
Battleship Potemkin he starts to figure effectiveness as pathos, which in his 
use not only retains the traditionally highly positive, indeed heroic, Russian 
connotation, but becomes loaded with the additional function of 
transformation and re-orientation of the viewer. Finally, through the work 
on Que Viva Mexico! (1931), Alexandr Nevsky (1938) and Ivan the Terrible 
(1944/1946), and parallel theorising in Nonindifferent Nature (1939) and 
Method (1932-1948) he replaces pathos with ekstasis which was supposed to 
make the subject ‘leave himself behind’, ‘transcend himself’ or ‘lose himself’ 
in the process of engaging with the work of art (1964b, 60-71). These three 
different principles of art’s effectiveness (montage of attraction, pathos and 
ekstasis) were posited by Eisenstein simultaneously at the level of structural 
organisation of the work of art and in terms of their emotional and broader 
intellectual and psychological effect on the spectator. The genesis of 
Eisenstein’s conceptual categories demonstrates that the encounter between 
art and viewers was increasingly conceptualised in terms of transcendence 
rather than manipulation. Eisenstein’s own late reflection on the issue 
confirms this. As his elaboration of ekstasis in Nonindifferent Nature 
demonstrates, the process of engagement with the work of art allows not 
only the transport of a viewer to a new level, but also the transcendence of 
the limits of actuality: ‘The leap outside oneself (=ek-stasis, ectasy) is 
necessarily the passage to something else, to something of a different quality, 
something contrary to what proceeds’ (ibid., 61). As this definition shows 
ekstasis was also construed by Eisenstein on a philosophical plane, pre-
empting the discussion of event in the contemporary continental philosophy, 
resonating strikingly with, for example, Jean-Luc Nancy’s ideas: ‘When there 
is an event, it is the ‘already’ that leaps up, along with the ‘not yet.’ It leaps 
[over] every presented or presentable present, and this leap is the coming, or 
the pre-sence or prae-sens itself without a presence’ (2000, 172). Similar 
ideas are clearly distinguishable in Eisenstein’s writings. 

It is here, through the logic linking ekstasis and Event that freedom 
becomes definitively grounded in both Eisenstein’s theory and practice. 
Opening oneself to the ecstatic state by engaging with the work of art in 
Eisenstein’s view is much closer to participating in the act, in the event, 
rather than surrendering oneself to the state of trance, for which ekstasis is 
often taken to be a euphemism. Eisenstein insisted that ‘the leap outside 
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oneself’ is not the ‘leap into nothings’ (1964b, 61). Being destroyed by 
ekstasis in Eisenstein’s model can be equated with being part of, being 
surprised by and leaping with an Event. 

Moreover, ekstasis, understood as a parallel principle of structural 
organisation in Eisenstein’s films as well as a logic of spectatorial 
engagement, can be conceptualised as reciprocity between a mode of thinking 
about the event – a gnoseology – and an ontology of Eisenstein’s films: 
historicity in its becoming, which corresponds to Nancy’s view that:  

Thinking the leap can only be accomplished by a leap of thought – by 
thought as a leap, as the leap that it knows and is aware of being, necessarily. 
But it knows itself and is aware of itself as surprise (surprise in its knowledge 
and awareness, surprise as knowledge and awareness). The surprise is 
nothing except the leap right at [à même] Being, this leap where the event 
and thinking are ‘the same’ (2000, 172).  

Thus, the material and method in Eisenstein’s opus find perfect fit; the 
modelling of event in its historicity is reciprocated by psychological 
modelling by means of leap and surprise – through ekstasis which for 
Eisenstein was ‘the leap outside oneself.’  

But what about the utopian dimension? How does it come to bear on 
this dynamic which appears increasingly independent of any ideological or 
conceptual grounding? Perhaps, as so many other things, Eisenstein had left 
it, to use his own terminology, ‘beyond the frame.’ Or to use Jameson’s 
model: while utopian ideas, located within Eisenstein’s theorising, form the 
programmatic pole, his creative output powerfully captures and generates an 
energy of change. It can be further argued that the generative potential of 
utopian thinking was unleashed by Eisenstein precisely because of the 
paradoxical relationship that exists between his theory and practice, where, 
while the former informs the latter, their relationships remain non-linear and 
non-congruent. Eisenstein’s later comments and notes, the fact that from 
around the middle of the thirties he started to mark materials on unity – 
including classless society – as utopian himself, shows that his attitudes 
towards such ideas were deeply ambivalent: while they had the force of an 
imperative for him, he also openly acknowledged their impossibility. The 
‘negative hermeneutic’ of utopian thinking, its insistence on the impossible, 
which many thinkers consider to be the most powerful aspect of the 
construct, was used by Eisenstein as a cognitive strategy. The utopian pole 
can be further thought of as a site of potentiality that galvanised Eisenstein’s 
creativity and was transformed into the energy, ekstasis and excess that so 
unmistakably and uniquely characterise his films.  

It appears timely, therefore, to remove the analysis of Eisenstein’s 
heritage from the tight context of art and politics of the Soviet era, which his 
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opus so magnificently and persuasively outlived, and position it more 
appropriately within a larger framework of worldwide political, aesthetic 
and philosophical development in the twentieth and twenty-first centuries. 
Within these boundaries Eisenstein’s opus gestures more poignantly, not 
towards the obsolete polemics of Bolshevik ideologues, but to the issues that 
we still face now: how we can think and model human life within its 
contingent historical context? How we can define the human being without 
severing its ties to the universe? And how – most importantly – we can retain 
the dimension of freedom in both? 
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